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Friday Memo 
July 15, 2016 
 
 
Upcoming Events – Matthew Duffy 
July 20, 2016:  Board of Education Meeting, DeJean, 6:30 PM 
 
Next Week’s Board Meeting – Matthew Duffy 
Closed Session for Wednesday’s July 20 meeting begins at 6:00 PM. 
 
Summer School Graduation 2016 – Nia Rashidchi 
Last night at the Richmond Convention Center Auditorium, 105 WCCUSD high school students 
graduated from our school district. Parents, grandparents, caregivers, siblings, teachers, 
counselors, and administrators gathered together to celebrate the new graduates. During summer 
school, these 105 students earned the remaining credits they needed to meet the graduation 
requirements for WCCUSD and the State of California. Board Member Todd Groves shared 
some opening remarks, Principal Rene Lama was the mistress of ceremonies, and Nia Rashidchi 
accepted the Class of 2016. Mr. Vince Rhea organized the overall summer school graduation 
event. It was an awesome evening for our students and families! 
 
School Services Budget Conference – Sheri Gamba 
Staff attended the School Services Budget Conference on Friday, July 8th in order to review 
changes occurring since the May Revision was released by the State.  Each year the State budget 
is finalized too late for adjustments to be made in time for school district public hearing and 
adoption requirements.  The 45 day budget revision provides us an opportunity to bring updated 
information to the Board and to modify the recently adopted budget for any major changes since 
the initial adoption.   
 
This year the Adopted State Budget does not vary from the May Revision in a substantial way.  
The Local Control Funding Formula Gap percentage was reduced from 54.84% to 54.18% and 
one-time discretionary funding was reduced by $23 per pupil.  There is a new Pre-School model 
allowing for increasing the number of students statewide by 8,877 – however those slots have not 
yet been allocated.  The variances do not warrant a revision of the budget at this time and will be 
incorporated into the First Interim Report.  Once school opens, there may be other factors that 
are important to review as it relates to the budget.  Therefore, there will not be a 45 day budget 
revision on August 10 and staff will prepare a budget update report for 2016-17 that will 
accompany the 2015-16 Unaudited Actuals on September 21, 2016.  
 
Munis- Enterprise System Upgrade – Sheri Gamba 
The District’s Enterprise Resource Planning System software, Munis, includes the functionality 
for Human Resources, Budget, Accounting, Payroll, Purchasing, as well as site level access for 
reports and automated purchase requisitions and electronic workflow processes.  Staff recently 
migrated the system to off site hosting through Tyler for increased security and data redundancy.  
Now that the migration project is complete it is time to upgrade.  Munis is an “Evergreen” 
system, meaning that the contract for software includes all available upgrades, without additional 
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costs.  Staff will begin testing the new system version in August and depending upon the 
outcome, we plan to launch the new version in October.  This will include the Citizen 
Transparency Tool that we have talked about during our budget discussions.  The new version of 
Munis has many features that the staff are anxious to put in use to improve our processes and 
procedures.   
 
Legal Fees/Ramsey-Ehrlich Contract – Sheri Gamba 
The authorization for encumbering the remaining balance on the contract for Ramsey-Erlich is 
part of the contracts summary report on the consent agenda for July 20 because it had been 
tabled at the previous board meeting. 
 
The Board approved a legal contract for the firm Ramsey-Ehrlich, LLP on September 3, 2014 for 
$150,000, to represent Charles Ramsey, former Board President, in an investigation by the 
Securities and Exchange Commission (SEC) in the Matter of West Contra Costa Unified School 
District (SF-03910). Representation consists of attorney support and response regarding the SEC 
investigation and the subpoena of Mr. Ramsey. An increase of $200,000 was board approved on 
December 3, 2014. Of the original $350,000 authorized, $164,001 was expended in 2014-15 and 
$6,564 expended in 2015-16. The balance of $179,435 should be re-encumbered for 2016-17 in 
case there is further activity on the SEC investigation. No new authorization or increase is 
being sought for 2016-17; this is a carryforward of a previous encumbrance. 
 
It should be noted that two other attorneys were authorized during that same time period, Barg, 
Coffin Lewis & Trapp for Sheri Gamba and Swanson & McNamara for Madeline Kronenberg.  
Barg, Coffin Lewis & Trapp has a balance of $12,583 from the originally authorized $20,000 – 
no funds were expended against the authorization in 2015-16.  Swanson & McNamara has a 
balance of $15,728 from the originally authorized $100,000 – no funds were expended against 
the authorization in 2015-16.  These two authorization balances were carried forward and 
encumbered for 2016-17, however due to the fact that the balances are under the $50,000 
threshold they did not come as action to the board. 
 
Assembly Bill (AB) 288, College and Career Access Pathways Act (CCAP), and MOU with 
Contra Costa Community College – Nia Rashidchi 
Assembly Bill (AB) 288 establishes the College and Career Access Pathways Act (CCAP) to 
authorize California Community College Districts to enter into formal partnership agreements 
with local school districts to expand access to enrollment opportunities for high school students. 
Contra Costa Community College and the West Contra Costa Unified School District have 
developed an MOU to formally document our long lasting partnership. 
 
AB288 requires community colleges and school districts to have board approval of the MOU 
through a 2-step process: 

1) Board members must have a “first read” of the MOU at a regularly scheduled board 
meeting. 

2) Board members must approve the MOU at a second regularly scheduled board meeting. 
 



West Contra Costa Unified School District 
Office of the Superintendent 
 
 

7/15/16  3 
 

During the July 20 board meeting, staff will give a brief report to the Board of Education 
regarding the MOU, partnership, and advantages for WCCUSD students. This will be the “first 
read” opportunity for board members. 
 
We have included the MOU in this Friday Memo, as well as a brief 2-pager on AB288 for board 
members to review. 
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AB 288 The College and Career Access Pathways Act 
Assemblymember Chris Holden  

 

SUMMARY 
 

AB 288 establishes the College and Career Access 
Pathways Act to authorize California Community 
College districts to enter into formal partnership 
agreements with local school districts to expand access 
to concurrent enrollment opportunities for high school 
students. The partnership agreement shall outline the 
terms of their partnership, such as the schedule of 
eligible courses that can be offered, thresholds for the 
academic readiness of pupils, protocols for sharing and 
joint facilities use, etc… 
 

BACKGROUND 
 

California has a long history of concurrent enrollment, 
whereby high school students are eligible to 
concurrently enroll in college courses to receive 
instruction necessary to pass the California High School 
Exit Exam, take general education courses, or enroll in 
occupational courses. Numerous studies have 
concluded that these programs effectively help low 
achieving students integrate into a college environment, 
increase the likelihood a degree program will be 
completed, decrease the length of time to complete a 
degree program, and stimulate interest in higher 
education among high school students. 
 

One of the more prominent concurrent enrollment 
programs is the College Promise Partnership Act, 
signed into law in 2011. This act authorizes Long Beach 
Unified School District and Long Beach Community 
College District to form partnership agreements that 
expand the scope of concurrent enrollment. More 
specifically this legislation expanded the law on 
concurrent enrollment to grant districts flexibility:  
 

 To remove barriers that disincentive historically 
underserved students from enrolling in dual 
enrollment programs. 

  To grant priority enrollment to high school 
students participating in a career pathway. 

 To allow high school students who are not 
seniors to concurrently enroll in college 
coursework.  

 

Since 2008 Long Beach City College has seen a 500% 
increase in students from Long Beach Unified School 
District (LBUSD) that have completed college level 
English and a 200% increase in students from the 
LBUSD completing college level math and those 
students did not require remediation once they started 
classes at Long Beach City College. 
 

Recent reports from the California Community College 
system reveal a 74 percent remediation rate with new, 
incoming freshman for English and Math. Data also 
shows that there is only a 43.6 percent chance that 
students needing remedial English will actually move on 
to college level English. For college level math that 
statistic lowers considerably to 30.6 percent. 
 

Understanding these numbers is compelling districts to 
revise pathway programs to ensure that students 
needing remediation are reached earlier in the process 
and that remediation is wrapped around a pathway that 
ensures students succeed.  
 

 

EXISTING LAW 
 

Under existing law, high school pupils may be granted 
admission to CCC courses as special part-time or full-
time students with the authorization of the K-12 district 
governing board, with the principal’s permission, and 
parental consent (Education Code §48800). Authorized 
students are those who would benefit from “advanced 
scholastic or vocational work.”(Education Code §48800, 
et. seq.)  
 

Long Beach Unified School District and the Long Beach 
Community College District are allowed under current 
law to form concurrent enrollment partnerships to 
include focused curricular pathways in general 
education, career technical education, or a degree. 
(Education Code §48810-48814.).  
 

THE SOLUTION 
 

The CCAP seeks to build upon existing concurrent 
enrollment efforts, the career pathways trust, and the 
Long Beach College Promise to better prepare high 
school students for college and career success.  
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The goals of AB 288 are to: 
1. Expand Access to concurrent enrollment 

programs for students by specifically 
authorizing college courses to be offered on a 
high school campus exclusively to high school 
students. 

 
2. Increase exposure to college coursework and 

environments for underserved students by 
specifically authorizing community college 
districts that have formed a Career Access 
Pathways partnership to grant limited priority 
enrollment to those students.  
 

a. Numerous studies have shown that 
concurrent enrollment effectively 
assists marginal achieving student’s 
transition into college coursework. 

 
3. Accelerate learning for students by creating a 

framework that allows students who 
demonstrate competency to up to 15 units of 
community college coursework instead of 11 
units.  

a. This will allow students who may need 
to take a lab and lecture course the 
ability to do so while continuing with the 
courses they need to complete their 
pathway program.  

 
4. Build Pathways that fill projected labor market 

needs and uniquely customized to the student 
populations to be served. In many cases, 
career pathways need to be developed in 
coordination with regional needs instead of a 
one-size fits all approach. AB XXX creates a 
framework that provides districts flexibility to 
design Career Access Pathway partnerships 
that work for students, parents, and teachers. 

 
5. Promote Accountability for student learning 

by granting school districts more authority to 
monitor a student’s progress and obtain student 
academic records from the participating 
community college. 

 
6. Increase Transparency by requiring Career 

Access Pathway partnerships to be adopted at 
a public, regularly scheduled meeting of each 

respective governing board to ensure that 
members of the public have an opportunity to 
weigh in. 
 

7. Gather Data that is more consistent and 
reliable from school and community college 
districts to allow for better analyses of 
concurrent enrollment programs and to ensure 
that school districts are not displacing high 
school teachers by inviting community college 
courses. 

 

 
 
 

Support/Opposition 
 

Support:  
 

 
Contact: Addison Peterson, Legislative Aide 
Office of Assembly Member Chris R. Holden 
   916-319-2397 || 916-319-2141 (fax) 






























































